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Frank Tagliarini chosen to represent
Ward 6 on Garfield Heights Council

By Ellen Psenicka

Garfield Heights Council met Monday night in regular session and chose Frank
Tagliarini to fill the remainder of the term of Ward 6 Councilman Matt Burke, who
stepped down from his council seat when becoming interim mayor as of Feb. 1.

Tagliarini is a longtime resident of Darlington Ave. in Ward 6 and has been an active
participant in his ward, commented Mayor Burke, and is a faithful attendee of council
meetings and Ward 6 Community Awareness meetings.

Tagliarini has also served as a member of the Zoning Board of Appeals and
contributed to helping with handicap ramp accessibility around the Civic Center.

"I think he will be an asset to city council," Burke told The Neighborhood News.

The following ordinances and resolutions were passed at Monday night’s council
meeting:

•Fixing the salary of the mayor of the city of Garfield Heights at $85,000 per year
including health care and all fringe benefits, effective Dec. 1, 2021;

•Purchasing one 2021 Chevrolet Silverado 2500 4x4 from Tim Lally Chevrolet for the
fire department at a cost not to exceed $40,155;

•Entering into a new agreement with Meritech, Inc. for the purchase and maintenance
of office equipment at $1895 per month for a period of 60 months;

•Entering into an agreement with the Federal Emergency Management Agency’s FY
2020 Assistance to Firefighters Grant – Fire Prevention and Safety Grant. If the grant
is awarded, the city intends to purchase 5000 smoke detectors and 2 LED signs, one
each for the city’s two fire stations, with the city to pay 5% of the total cost;

•Honoring the 100th anniversary of The Cleveland Clinic Foundation;

•Urging Gov. DeWine and the Ohio Department of Public Health to include law
enforcement officers in Tier 1B regarding the distribution of COVID-19 vaccine and
to increase the amount of vaccines sent to Cuyahoga County to accomplish this request.

Bedford Council OKs
additional 'no-touch' doors
at City Hall complex

By Judith Goldsworth

As part of its continuing effort to upgrade city facilities
and increase safety for residents, Bedford Council passed
legislation approving an additional contract for "no-
touch" automatic entry doors at the City Hall complex at
its meeting last week.

The ordinance authorizes City Manager Mike Mallis to
enter into a contract with Allied Door Systems, LLC, of
Solon, to install the doors at a cost of $13,041.

"This is the final installation of the automatic doors for
the main entrance of the municipal center," Mallis said.
Touchless doors have already been installed to the entryway
at the building department and the entrance doors to the
main entrance, he said.

Seeking additional tree grant

After the city successfully received a similar grant last
year, council approved a resolution for Mallis to apply for
and accept another Healthy Urban Tree Canopy Grant
through Cuyahoga County with a maximum grant award
of $50,000.

Among the streets considered for new trees if the grant
is approved are High, Avery, Natalie, McKinley, Wandle,
Paul, Henry, John, William, Charles, Logan and East
Interstate, with lilac, autumn buckeye, black gum, service-
berry and other species proposed, Mallis said.

Also, the recreation department had worked to remove
a number of dead trees in the local parks and dead and
diseased trees at the Ellenwood Community Center,
Mallis said. This will also include trees to be planted at
these locations.

Slezak appointed to CSC

Council approved a motion to appoint Jeff Slezak to the
city's Civil Service Commission to fill the unexpired term
of Richard Novak, who passed away recently.

Mayor Stan Koci said that board position openings
would be filled in the near future and those residents
interested in serving on any boards in the city should
contact Council Clerk Tracy Simons at
tsimons@bedfordoh.gov and include a short background
statement and indicate why they want to serve on the
board.

Updates

Mallis encouraged residents to keep checking the city's
website, bedfordoh.gov, for continuous updates on po-
tential assistance from the city.

Driver in custody after chase in Macedonia, Cuyahoga Hts.
In a car chase last Wednesday, Feb. 17, that began in

Macedonia about 1 a.m., a suspect was arrested in Cuyahoga
Heights after striking a Macedonia and Cuyahoga Heights
police car. No police injuries were reported, Cuyahoga
Heights Police Chief Brian Sturgill said in a press release
to The Neighborhood News.

After Macedonia police had alerted surrounding agen-
cies of a recent pursuit in their city in which one of their
police cars had been struck, Cuyahoga Heights police
located the vehicle at about 1:15 a.m. parked at the
Speedway gas station on Harvard Ave. As police officers
approached, the subject car sped off and struck a CHPD
car during the escape.

After a brief pursuit, the car was eventually surrounded
and stopped upon a tree lawn on Harvard Ave., just east
of I-77. Chief Sturgill said the driver, James D. Avery, Jr.,
31, of Cleveland, was placed in custody and transported
by EMS to MetroHealth Medical Center for evaluation

and treatment. He was found to have active warrants from
multiple agencies.

A male passenger, whose three children were also in
Avery’s car, was released at the scene, Fox8news reported.

Fox8 also noted that according to the Macedonia Police
Department, Avery has been charged through the Stow
Municipal Court with the following: felonious assault,
failure to comply with an officer, driving under suspen-
sion and reckless operation.

Dance ensemble to perform
Jones Road Family Development will present the Duffy

Liturgical Dance Ensemble, under the direction of Edna
Duffy, this Sunday, Feb. 28, at 3 p.m., at Jones Road
Church, 8000 Jones Rd., Cleveland, in a free perfor-
mance. Social distancing will be observed and face masks
are required at all times in the building.

Free lunch
Serving the community

with free lunches is the
favorite program at Jones
Road Church, 8000 Jones
Rd., Cleveland, among
many of its members and
the Broadway-Slavic Vil-
lage residents. The next
last Saturday of the month
lunch is scheduled for Feb.
27, with a hot meal avail-
able for pickup between
noon and 1 p.m. Just drive
up to the front of the
church. All are welcome.

N.N. online
Neighborhood News read-

ers can get their favorite
newspaper on the web at:
theneighborhoodnews.com.

The newspaper is available
on the N.N. website every
Wednesday morning and
can be read in Adobe Acro-
bat. Just click on the front
page to download the re-
maining pages. Archives
and other features will be
added as the website evolves.

(Continued on Page 7)
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Most Cleveland Public
Library branches reopened

The Cleveland Public Library has reopened its doors to
visitors as of this past  Monday, Feb. 22. To celebrate a
return to browsing, the library is offering new programs
and services to help patrons achieve their goals and
survive during the pandemic.

“We’re excited to see people back in our libraries,” said
Felton Thomas, Jr., executive director and CEO of the
Cleveland Public Library. “The community is the heart-
beat of the People’s University. Visitors bring energy to
our great center of learning. Virtual is convenient, but it’s
nothing like face-to-face interaction. Our staff feels more
connected to the people in this environment.”

The library’s hours of operation will remain the same.
Walk-up and curbside services will still be provided.

The Public Administration Library will remain closed
due to limited hours at City Hall. To get ready for
construction projects, West Park, Woodland and Jefferson
branches did not reopen to visitors on Feb. 22 with the
rest of the library system. Curbside and walk-up services
will still be available at these branches. However, all

services will cease at these branches at 6 p.m. on Friday,
April 2, for construction.

Due to the public health threat of COVID-19, patrons
are required to wear face coverings and maintain social
distance. The neighborhood branches will limit capacity
and seating, as well as require visitors to limit their visits
to one hour and 15 minutes to ensure everyone has access
to the library.

Nana's Chili
1 lb. ground meat
3/4 cup chopped onion
1 clove garlic, minced
2 T. chili powder (or more if you like it spicier)
1 T. flour
1 tsp. salt (optional)
1/2 tsp. cumin
1/2 tsp. sugar
15-oz. can tomato sauce
1 cup water
15-oz. can kidney beans (drained)

Brown the meat with the onion and garlic. Drain the
meat when browned. Return the meat to pan. Stir in the
remaining ingredients except kidney beans. Simmer
for 15 minutes. Add the beans and simmer an addi-
tional 15 minutes.

February 28th is
National Chili Day

Here's a tasty recipe to celebrate all things
chili this Sunday. Enjoy!!

In Memory of Dolores Kryz

Garfield Heights
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Indy Council approves capital improvement plan
Independence Council met in regular session Tuesday,

Feb. 9, and passed an ordinance adopting a five-year
Capital Improvement Plan for 2021-2025.

This document outlines the mayor’s and council’s vision
and plan for funding capital purchases and infrastructure
projects over the next five years, noted Finance Director
Vern Blaze.

"Although any plan such as this is figuratively com-
pleted in pencil since frequent changes, modifications
and amendments to it will likely occur over time, it does
provide the city’s leadership teams an outline and frame-
work for what it intends to do over the next 60 months,"
Blaze said.

Capital purchases are generally larger-dollar purchases
that will last for a number of years items such as police
cars, ambulances, fire trucks, rubbish trucks, salt trucks,
landscaping equipment and building components such
as furnaces, air conditioning units, hot water tanks, roofs,
windows, etc., he said.

Infrastructure projects are large-dollar ones such as
roads, sanitary sewers, storm sewers, sidewalks, water
lines, creek erosion/flooding, etc., Blaze explained.

This year’s Capital Improvement Plan projects to invest
just over $11 million in capital purchases over the next
five years.

In other legislation at the Feb. 9 meeting, a resolution
amending the rules of order for council was passed
unanimously. The main component of the amendment
deals with virtual meetings and spells out the rules for
public participation. All those wishing to comment on an
issue, the legislation stipulates, shall provide their names
and addresses to the clerk of council at least one hour
prior to the start of the regular or special meeting of
council. They will be given a limit of three minutes per
person, which may be extended at the discretion of the
mayor.

Further noted is that the number of persons wishing to
comment on an issue who have previously registered with
the clerk one hour prior to the meeting will be limited to
10, but could be extended by a majority vote of council.

All public records for any matter appearing on the
agenda for any regular, special or committee meeting will
be posted on the city’s website at least 48 hours prior to the
meeting or when provided to the mayor and council,
whichever is earliest.

Legislation also passed by council included:

•Approving the final plat and acceptance and dedica-
tion of South Great Oaks Parkway and Acacia Court,
Chestnut Woods Section 3 Subdivision, Phase 6, for the
development of 13 residential, single-family lots;

•Extending the duration of the contract for VanCuren
Services, Inc. for general city tree trimming, removal,
disposal and related labor and equipment for city prop-
erty;

•Purchasing a 2022 Braun Chief XL ambulance and the
installation of equipment for the fire department;

•Purchasing six new 2021 Ford police utility vehicles
for the police department;

•Purchasing a new 2021 Ford utility vehicle for the
building department;

•Purchasing a rotary mower for the recreation depart-
ment;

•Declaring the dwelling and accessory buildings at
9114 Bramley Dr. to be unsafe and therefore a public
nuisance and authorizing the law director to notify the
owner;

•Entering into a cooperation agreement with Cuyahoga
County for the rehabilitation of three Pleasant Valley Rd.
bridges;

•Increasing the amount of funds allocated to the reten-
tion of Mazanec, Raskin & Ryder Co., LPA, for profes-
sional legal services.
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RENT APARTMENT RENT APARTMENT

REAL ESTATE

WANTED

REAL ESTATE

WANTED

REAL ESTATE REAL ESTATE RENT HOUSE

Garfield Hts. 3 bedroom single house.  Cen-
tral air. Garage. Appliances. $950/month plus
deposit. (216) 341-2391.

WANT TO BUY

WANT TO BUY

WANT TO BUY

WANT TO BUY

REAL ESTATE REAL ESTATE REAL ESTATE

WANT TO BUY

HELP WANTED

Auto t ransmission instal ler  wi th

mechanic's experience, part-time. Call

(216) 991-3141.

Garfield Heights wine distributor looking

for part-time warehouse/delivery. No

weekends, flexible hours, clean driving

record, ability to lift 40 pounds. Computer

skills a plus. This is an enjoyable environ-

ment for someone looking for flexible, part-

time hours. (440) 934-6879.
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HELP WANTED HELP WANTED

Proposed ‘pay to stay’ legislation intended to assist tenants in Maple Hts.
By Judith Goldsworth

“Pay to stay” legislation, which has been considered in
other Northeast Ohio communities to assist residents who
have had trouble in making their rent payments, was
discussed as a possibility for Maple Heights at council’s
meeting last week.

In his report to council, Economic Development Direc-
tor Patrick Grogan-Myers stated, “You may have seen
some recent news articles about a few fellow suburbs who
have introduced what is called a “pay-to-stay” ordinance.
In short, under a pay-to-stay ordinance, if a landlord has
filed for an eviction for non-payment of rent, the ordi-
nance gives the tenant the opportunity to pay the past due
rent and the late fees by the time of the hearing, so that
the eviction judgment can be dismissed.”

The city of South Euclid is currently considering a
similar ordinance, Grogan-Myers stated after the council
meeting, and in that city the legislation would only
pertain to non-payment of rent. Other Northeast Ohio
area cities that are in the process of considering similar
legislation include Cleveland, Cleveland Heights and
Lakewood, according to two recent articles Grogan-Myers
cited from FreshWatercleveland.com and cleveland.com.

“We are reviewing this ordinance and others and will
make recommendations for changes to our ordinances

following this review,” he added.

Mayor Annette Blackwell added that if the legislation is
passed at a future meeting it would be a way to help people
due to COVID-19. “We hope to really vet this,” she said.

Legislation passed

Council passed a resolution authorizing Mayor Annette
Blackwell to enter into a contract with Metis Construction
Services of Kent, for a new vestibule and elevator addition
project at Maple Heights City Hall, at a cost of $267,779.

Previously, the city had been awarded $150,000 in 2020
Community Development Block Grant funds, as well as
$50,000 in 2020 Community Development Supplemental
Grant funds, for the City Hall ADA Improvements Project
to make it accessible to persons with disabilities, accord-
ing to the legislation.

The block grant funding must be used before March 31,
and the supplemental grant funding must be used before
July 31, necessitating that the project begin soon.

In correspondence to council, City Engineer Ed Hren
stated that the project will not only be partially funded
through the total of $200,000 in county funds, but also
NOPEC grant funding in the amount of approximately
$50,000.

The project will include the new vestibule entrance and
the elevator shaft to be located at the existing side
entrance to City Hall, Hren stated. “Future funding in the
amount of $200,000, as applied for under the 2021
Community Development Block Grant Program and the
2021 Community Development Supplemental Grant Pro-
gram, will be used to pay for the cost of the elevator
mechanical system, the access corridor and the renova-
tion of the area located at the top of the stairs to provide
a second floor handicap accessible bathroom and a
security vestibule,” he said.

Also passed at last week’s meeting was a resolution
authorizing Blackwell to execute an agreement with the
Northeast Ohio Regional Sewer District for disbursement
of $125,000 in NEORSD Community Cost Share Pro-
gram funds to complete work at the city’s Dunham Road
service facility, to ensure the city remains compliant with
Ohio EPA and Municipal Separate Stormwater System

(Continued on Page 7)
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Bedford Council OKs
(Continued from Page 1)

One of the programs, through the Cleveland Housing
Network, offers home repair loans and a down payment
assistance program to Cuyahoga County residents, Mallis
said. The CHN Housing Partners website is at
chnhousingpartners.org.

Councilwoman Paula Mizsak said that the Discount
Drug Mart in neighboring Maple Heights was accepting
reservations for COVID-19 vaccinations. For more infor-
mation, visit www.discount-drugmart.com, she said

The Walgreens on Broadway was also offering coronavirus
vaccines, Councilwman Sandy Spinks stated.

Mallis praised all those who were involved in a mural
that was created in the Historic Downtown District in
honor of Black History Month.

Proposed ‘pay to stay’ legislation intended to assist

permit requirements.

“The existing service facility located at 5501 Dunham
Rd. requires the construction of bins to store yard mate-
rials to prevent nonauthorized stormwater discharges,”
according to the legislation.

Also passed was a resolution determining that an unim-
proved city-owned residential lot on Schreiber Rd. is no
longer needed for municipal purposes, allowing its sale
to neighboring residents David and Joan Kovach of
Woodbrook Ave.

Placed on first reading was a resolution authorizing
council’s Community Life and Education Committee,
chaired by Councilman Stafford Shenett, to expend
public funds and accept private donations to host 2021
community events, including Hoop It Up  in August,
Trunk or Treat in October, Gobble Gobble Turkey Give-
away in November and the Youth Holiday Party in
December.

(Continued from Page 5)

Updates

In his report to council, Grogan-Myers stated that
PIRHL Developers of Cleveland confirmed that they had
successfully submitted an application to the State of Ohio
recently for Low Income Housing Tax Credits for the
Hazelwood Court senior affordable housing project, which
is proposed for the Broadway-Rockside area of the city.

Council has already approved rezoning the land for the
development of 50 residential units, which includes 39
one-bedroom apartment units, four one-bedroom cottage
units, and seven two-bedroom apartment units.

Construction is expected to begin in April 2022, with

completion and occupancy expected by June 2023.

Police Chief Todd Hansen reported that the person who
was arrested for assaulting an elderly woman at a bus stop
in the Turney-Dunham Plaza area last year had been
found guilty and sent to prison.

Human Services Director Linda Vopat reported that the
Maple Heights Food Pantry had received a grant to buy
a new freezer that was energy efficient, helping to save on
utility bills.
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February is Black History Month

Lucas Funeral Home celebrates Lucas legacy,
80th birthday of Rev. Dr. Charles Payne Lucas, Jr.

The Lucas family comes from a family of high achievers.
Six generations of African-American fathers have achieved
their dreams.

Josiah Lucas was told by his master, if he built and
installed parquet flooring for his entire mansion, he
would grant him his freedom. That was Josiah’s dream.
His master told him he would never be able to complete
such a task on his own. However, Josiah did complete the
impossible job in 1852 and his master granted him and
Betty, who became his wife, their freedom.

It took them three years to walk to Cadiz, Ohio from the
Charles City, Virginia plantation with Josiah doing car-
pentry work along their journey for money and became a
master carpenter after gaining his freedom. He was able to
help his son, William H. Lucas, Sr., complete his formal
education and make history by becoming the first African-
American elected county official in the state of Ohio. Josiah
helped pave the wave for his son and several generations.

William H. Lucas, Sr. served as county clerk for 60 years.
He also opened a school and became a minister. He
encouraged his son to pursue his dream. William H.
Lucas, Jr. opened the first African-American business on
main street in Cadiz. The Lucas brother’s barbershop
opened in 1925.

His son, Charles Payne Lucas, Sr., had a dream of
becoming principal of a school and helping the commu-
nity. Charles became principal of Dunbar School in
Cadiz, and ran for Congress. He was the first African-
American to serve on the Cleveland Transit Board (RTA),
first African-American elected to the Ohio State Board of

Education and was the first full-time executive director of
the Cleveland NAACP.

The fifth generation, Rev. Dr. Charles Payne Lucas, Jr.,
was called into the ministry and had high hopes of
becoming a community activist, which he certainly ac-
complished. Rev. Dr. Charles Payne Lucas, Jr. has held
many offices in several organizations and has been in-
volved with advocating for civil rights and equality for all.
Currently, he takes great pride in being on the RTA
board, following in the footsteps of his father. He has
served the community and ministry for over 50 years.
Even after becoming paralyzed, he continues to serve the
community daily.

His son Jason Harper Lucas, the sixth generation, had
a dream of establishing a funeral home and helping the
community. His dream became reality on January 22,
2000, when he opened Lucas Funeral Home on Garfield
Boulevard in Garfield Heights, and started Phoenix
Luxury Vehicles in 2018. He enjoys being involved with
the community and sponsoring the Garfield Heights
High School basketball team.

Jason Harper Lucas II, representing the seventh genera-
tion of the Lucas family, was born July 31, 2007. "Harper"
loves NASCAR and the NBA and currently dreams of
becoming a sports announcer and writer. In the summer
2020, he helped advocate for the removal of the Confed-
erate flags at NASCAR races and was featured on NBC
national news and several media outlets. The Confederate
flag is no longer displayed at NASCAR races. Harper is
in the class of 2026. His future is still in the making.

Black History Month is a great time to celebrate the
Lucas Legacy and this year they’re celebrating the
fifth generation patriarch, Rev. Dr. Charles Payne
Lucas, Jr., who is turning 80.

A drive-by parade will be held this Sunday, Feb. 28,
from 2-4 p.m. at Lucas Funeral Home, 9010 Garfield
Blvd., Garfield Heights. Drive-up under the brick
canopy and greet Rev. Dr. Charles Payne Lucas, Jr.
Congratulate him on eight decades of a wonderful life
and an extraordinary legacy of achievement.

Drive-By Parade Sunday!

Recent snow storms, pandemic

fuel need for blood donations
Every day thousands of patients rely on lifesaving blood

donations. Individuals are urged to make appointments to
donate in the coming days and weeks by downloading the
Red Cross Blood Donor App, visiting RedCrossBlood.org,
calling 1-800-RED CROSS (1-800-733-2767) or enabling
the Blood Donor Skill on any Alexa Echo device.

Meredith Reinhard of Willoughby donated for the first
time Feb. 9 at a blood drive in Warrensville Heights. “As a
first year PA student beginning in May, my goal for 2021 was
to give back and experience donating blood,” she said.

Local blood donation opportunities

Independence

3/1/2021: 1 - 7 p.m., Elmwood Recreation Center, 6200
W. Pete Wisnieski Parkway

3/15/2021: 1 - 7 p.m., Elmwood Recreation Center, 6200
W. Pete Wisnieski Parkway

Valley View

3/10/2021: 1 - 7 p.m., Valley View Community Center,
6828 Hathaway Rd.


